THE PARISH OF ST MARTIN OF TOURS, EPSOM

WITH ST STEPHEN ON THE DOWNS, LANGLEY VALE

There will be a meeting of the Parochial Church Council on Thursday
31st March 2022 at 7.30pm in the Wisley
AGENDA
	7.30pm 
	1
	Prayers led by Nick Parish 

	
	2
	Apologies for absence

	
	3
	Declarations of interest

(Members to declare any business in agenda items)

	
	4
	Health and Safety Issues

	
	5
	Safeguarding Issues

	
	6
	PCC Draft Minutes of the meeting held on 1st February 2022

	
	7
	Matters Arising from the Minutes that are not on the Agenda
Presenter – Nick Parish

	
	8
	Correspondence – appendix 8

	
	9
	Treasurer’s report – appendix 9
Presenter – David Eggett

	
	10
	Stewardship Review

Presenter - Howard Bluett

	8.15pm

	11
	Item for information & approval:

	
	11.1
	Presentation, Consideration & Approval of 2021 Financial Statements 
Presenter – David Eggett

	
	11.2          
	CCLA account – update of signatories – appendix 11.2

	
	11.3
	Churchwardens’ Report for APCM – appendix 11.3

	
	11.4
	PCC Secretary’s Report for APCM – to follow

	
	11.5
	Permission to Officiate – Howard Bluett - appendix 11.5

	
	12
	Items for information & discussion

	
	12.1
	Plans for APCM 2022 – appendix 12.1

	
	12.2
	Racial Justice Focus Group
Presenter – Judith Mitchell

	
	12.3
	Standing & Finance Committee
Presenter – Nicky Kelly (as Minute Secretary)


	
	12.4
	Fabric Committee Report
Presenter – Richard Deavin

	
	12.5
	Deanery Synod Report
Presenter – Howard Bluett

	
	12.6
	Mission and Outreach Committee

Presenter – Laurence Impey 

	
	12.7
	Church House Plan for Improvement
Presenter – Richard Deavin

	
	12.8
	Church House Report

Presenter – Nicky Kelly 

	
	13
	Vicar’s Notes
Presenter – Nick Parish

	9.15
pm
	14
	Any Other Business

An opportunity for all members to raise matters for discussion. Any major items may, at the discretion of the Chair, be placed on the agenda of the next meeting.



	
	15
	Date of the next PCC meeting: TBA

	9.30
pm
	
	Close of meeting

	
	
	The Parish Office to receive all reports 10 days in advance of the meeting.
Reports received after this may not be included with the agenda.  If possible, please email them to the Parish Office, stmartinsepsom@btconnect.com , in Arial 12.
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Appendix 8
Correspondence
1. Received from the Guildford Diocesan Guild of Church Bell Ringers Bell Restoration Fund.
2. Received from Robert and Anne Eberhard.
Appendix 9

Financial Forecast for 2022

Looking at the draft outturn figures for 2021, the year just ended, I have tried to estimate where we may be at the end of this year. 

For the purposes of this paper I have started with the draft outturn figures for last year, then estimated the likely net increases/decreases in income and expenditure that we are likely to see in the current year. 

In so doing I have: 

1. liaised with the Church House Manager to get as accurate a picture of likely hiring income for both Church House and St Martin’s and  

2. ignored any as yet unknown sums that we may receive in the year, such as the summer fair 

INCOME

Taking the total Income for last year at £287,000

Less: 






Notes:

Legacies


              £ 25,000
A

Government Grants
             
   £ 26,000
B
Investment Income


   £ 10,000
C
Plus net increases:

Rental Income Worple Road
   £ 20,000
D
Rentals St Martin’s 


   £   1,500  
E 

Church House rentals 

   £ 11,500
F

Total Forecast Income
   
   £259,000
G
EXPENDITURE

Total Expenditure for last year          £295,000

Plus net increases to:


Repairs to Church House

     £   5,000 
H
Repairs to both Churches

     £ 10,000
I
Repairs etc Worple Road

     £   3,000
J
Set aside to QI fund for 2027 
     £   5,000
K
Total forecast Expenditure
    £323,000
L
Notes

A - A legacy as substantial as this is rare. In addition, we cannot use a legacy to pay our day-to-day bills.  The PCC designate those legacies that we receive that are not already restricted, for particular projects such as the lighting system.

B - These are the grants that we received last year to support us through the pandemic. These grant programmes have now closed
C – This is the forecast decrease in investment income as a result of the turbulence on the stock market
D - This is the total increase in income that we will receive from Worple Road. 
E - Net increase in rental income, based on 8 booked concerts this year 

F - Net increase in rental income, calculated on the rentals for January to March, plus other groups that hire throughout the year and Epsom Choral Society returning to rehearse each week from May.

G - Total income forecast. This can go both up and down depending on many factors, for example summer fair, Christmas fair etc. but is our best prudent estimate at this time

H - Repairs to Church House, but not including the major upgrade to the building, which we have already decided will be funded out of the Hanley Legacy

I - Repairs to the Churches, but not including any works which may come out of the Quinquennial Inspections of both Churches as there is a designated fund that the PCC have set aside to pay for this work. The PCC will need to decide if they wish to set aside any funding into this repair fund over the next 5 years to help defray the possible cost of the next QI inspections due in 2027. 

J – This is the landlord’s costs of looking after the property and includes management fees, insurances, repairs, maintenance and upkeep to the property. 

K – This is a suggested contribution of an annual figure that the PCC may want to designate towards the costs of any major work required out of the QI inspections due in 2027

L – Total Expenditure forecast for 2022. Again this can vary over the year, depending on a variety of factors but is our best prudent estimate at this time.

Financial Threats

The threats to our long-term financial stability are:

John Chandler Hall – 

1. Our current tenant defaults on the rent

2. Any new lease we enter into after April 2024 Is at a substantially lower rent than we currently receive

3. We fail to find a new tenant after April 2024

Church House

1. Hirers fail to come back and income remains lower than pre-pandemic levels.

2. Existing hirers who cannot attract enough customers for their group activity, and then the hirer leaves and is not replaced.

Worple Road
1. The existing tenant leaves and we are unable to re-let at the current rent

2. We are offered a curate for training and need to terminate the current lease. (However, this is also a positive in as much as this would give Nick an ordained colleague.)

Langley Vale

We are unable to agree a new lease with the Village Hall Association, who then withdraw from managing the hall and leave us with the liabilities of the hall.
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Appendix 11.1

Treasurer’s Report for Year Ended 31 December 2021

APCM 08 May 2022

If 2020 was a year like no other due to the Covid-19 pandemic, then 2021 was the start of a slow recovery back to some sort of normal activity. Whilst our churches were open throughout the year, our hirers were unable to come back to Church or Church House in any significant way until after the summer.

As a result there continues to be a significant reduction in income from rentals of both Church House and St Martin’s Church. However, our tenant at the John Chandler Hall has resumed paying the full rent each quarter, after taking a quarter’s rent holiday from us last year.

Also on the plus side, our own regular giving, gift aid tax recovery and sundry donations held up well. This was helped by the introduction of the SumUp card reader that was installed at St Martin’s in the summer, which is raising income particularly at occasional services such as baptisms and funerals. 

There was one 1 legacy of £25k for which we are most grateful. We were also helped by grants totalling another £26k. However, these small business grants and job retention scheme grants, (furloughing) have now come to an end.

David and Nancy Candlin moved away to Bloxwich in the autumn and as a result we were able to let our property at 12 Worple Road to a tenant at a rent of just under £2k per month. Income and interest from investments were in line with 2020 totals and as last year, our investments were revalued at c£130k, more than at 31 December 2020, helping our balance sheet. The overall result was an income just over £2k higher than last year.

We have continued to tightly control our costs wherever possible. As was the case with last year, no significant fabric projects were carried out. Mission donations were as budgeted as these were determined from 2020 income. Salaries and staff costs were as normal but the Job Retention Scheme grants as noted above helped to subsidise some of these. Despite all the financial challenges 2021 brought, the final result was a deficit of income over expenditure of c.£9k, much better than feared, and a healthy balance sheet.

Looking forward we are likely to face further reductions in our income; 

1. the grant programmes that we benefitted from last year to the sum of £26K have now closed 

2. since December there has been significant turbulence in the stock market which will reduce our investment income this year, 

3. utility prices are going up and as our energy contracts come up for renewal, we will see significant increases in our costs to heat and light our churches.
And finally there is the potential uncertainty on the continued levels of our own giving with the many financial challenges facing us such as inflation in the cost of living. 
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Appendix 11.2 

Change of Signatories for the CCLA Investment Accounts

Our investments are managed for us by CCLA Investment Management Ltd. who also manage investments on behalf of the Church of England generally.

We need to update the signatories on our accounts and also implement a change of correspondent – the person who receives the reports each quarter.

The current signatories on the accounts are:

1. Nick Parish

2. David Eggett

3. Laurence Impey

4. John Flower

Gina Ciesco is the correspondent who receives reports.

CCLA wish to send out the quarterly investment reports by e mail in future, Gina Ciesco is the correspondent who will receive reports.

Members are therefore invited to resolve to:

Remove Gina Ciesco as correspondent to our CCLA Quarterly investment reports and authorise Sarah Scott to be correspondent to our CCLA Quarterly investment reports
Proposed: 

Seconded: 

Appendix 11.3
Church Wardens’ Report 2021

 We all are hoping that we are coming to the end of the COVID-19 Pandemic after two tumultuous years. We continue to hope and pray that there will be no more waves or new variants of concern in the future, and we can settle down to sail in calmer waters.  

Nick, our Vicar, is to be applauded for the stalwart work he did in keeping abreast of the mountain of guidance and regulations during the height of the Pandemic - no easy task.

Fortunately, after the recommendation by the PCC to proceed with our advanced sound, light and audio-visual system in 2019, just before the onset of the pandemic, we have been able to offer live streaming of services and a hybrid form of worship during the last two years. Rob Jeffery is to be commended and thanked for all his hard work in upgrading and improving the system over the last year.

We can now take stock of our current situation. We find that our congregation actually attending St Martin’s Church on an average Sunday morning has shrunk by 30% from about 120 pre-covid, to 80 on average, now (March 2022), but on-line viewing has increased. The figures are variable. Interestingly, choral evensong attracts more on-line viewers than physical attendees.

There have been no big events over the last year, but hopefully there will be more this year,

At St. Stephen’s, we no longer have a pro-warden and Linda Blackwell has left. A big thanks to Janet Brooker for her support during the year. We are employing a professional gardener now to look after the grounds on a weekly basis.

 Many thanks are due to Alyson Aronson for all the hard work she put in as bookkeeper and “acting treasurer". She has now resigned and in the absence of anyone coming forward to offer their services as Treasurer, David and I have taken over the task. We have had to enlist the services of a professional bookkeeper, Sarah Scott, who has greatly assisted us in our task. Please see the “treasurer’s report” for further details of our current financial situation.

At the Parish Office, following the resignation of Gina on 31st December 2021, there will be a reconfiguration of staffing in Church House which is currently ongoing. We are extremely grateful to Nicky for all her hard work over the last two difficult years.

Our “decluttering" of the Church continues. We have completed the following minor works: - an outside water tap for the memorial garden, the removal of the pew behind the sound desk and replacing with two office chairs, an upgrade of the organ console and maintenance and lopping of trees in the graveyard.

On a personal note, I will be retiring as Church Warden this year after five happy years in the post. I have enjoyed meeting and working with so many nice people in St Martin’s. David has been an inspirational mentor and council to me. Thank you, David! Our Vicar and the Church Wardens now meet weekly for an hour on a Tuesday to keep a check on what is going on.

John Flower and David Eggett.

Church Wardens 

Appendix 11.5 
Permission to Officiate
“The PCC(s) of Epsom, St Martin of Tours, with St Stephen on the Downs, supports the Vicar, the Revd Canon Nick Parish, in his request that Dr Howard Bluett’s Permission to Officiate be renewed to enable him to continue his ministry as a Lay Minister (Reader) in this parish for a one year”

Proposed:

Seconded:

Appendix 12.1
The APCM will be held on Sunday 8th May 2022 at 11.30am in the hall, Church House.

Coffee will be served in the hall.
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